Meeting of Advisory Committee on Consumer Protection

April 5, 2022
8:30 a.m.
This meeting was conducted virtually using Microsoft Teams.

Members present:  Dan Caplan, Jim Michaels, Norm Leventhal, Ingmar Goldson, Phillip Robinson, Ira Rheingold
OCP Staff present: Sharon Margolis
The Agenda was adopted.

Minutes of the March meeting were discussed. Jim Michaels made a motion to approve the minutes. Ira Rheingold seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous.
Old Business
Phillip Robinson discussed the legislative session, which ends next Monday night at midnight. He said that the Maryland Consumer Rights Coalition was working on legislation to end debtor’s prisons by limiting the ability to order someone to be put in jail for a claim less than $5000. He said that the Senate watered down the legislation creating loopholes. Since the House and Senate bills do not agree, there will have to be a conference before this can move forward. He said another piece of legislation being addressed by the Attorney General’s Office is HB 259, which is a biometric privacy bill that would make it a violation of the Maryland Consumer Protection Act if data is not properly protected. Mr. Robinson said that opponents of this bill want to strip out the provision about the Consumer Protection Act, which would make it difficult to be enforced. He suggested that members contact the legislators on the Finance Committee to ask them not to weaken the bill and keep the enforcement provision. Mr. Robinson said that long term he believes it would be a good idea for the Advisory Committee to think about what it can do to educate the Montgomery County Delegation on consumer issues. He suggested that the Committee can neutrally provide background at other times of the year to make sure that they are informed. Mr. Rheingold agreed that it would be a great idea to put together some items to discuss and request to get on the agenda at a delegation meeting to try to build a relationship.
New Business
Dan Caplan said that he and Mr. Michaels met with representatives of Howard County’s Advisory Committee. Mr. Caplan said that there was interest in having an introductory meeting to discuss problems that both counties face and seeing if they could take a regional approach. He said that the challenge was that the two committees’ meetings occur at different days and times, and theirs are in the evening. Mr. Leventhal suggested picking another time to meet. The question was discussed as to whether it would be an official meeting that would require OCP staff, public notice, an agenda, and minutes. Mr. Caplan proposed inviting Howard County’s Advisory Committee to our next meeting on May 3. He asked staff to send an email to Tracy Rezvani, the Administrator of the Howard County Office of Consumer Protection with the invitation. Mr. Robinson suggested that the invitation include some ideas of what would be discussed, such as joint training for legislators and the community, or joint enforcement efforts.
Norm Leventhal informed the Committee that OCP staff was able to assist him with the problem he was having with a Jaguar that he had leased from a Montgomery County dealer. He reported that the dealer took the vehicle back, let him out of his lease, and refunded him $2000, thus resolving the matter amicably and satisfactorily. Mr. Leventhal also said that he reached out to the National Reverse Mortgage Lenders Association regarding issues with jumbo reverse mortgages in Maryland. He said that they told him they were on top of this but could not provide details of what they were doing at this time. He said he would continue to try to get more information from them to present at the next meeting.
Mr. Michaels asked whether the Committee wanted to encourage OCP to do education on moving brokers. Staff said if someone wanted to draft something, OCP can use that to post on social media. Mr. Caplan said he thought Florida had an office that deals with this issue. He said he will try to find the name of the office and get the information to Mr. Michaels.

Office Report

Staff referred to emailed statistics for March. Retail complaints topped the list, followed by Home Improvement, Towing, and Automotive. OCP staff conducted a Zoom presentation for Potomac Community Village on Senior Scams and did a Spanish interview on Scams for Radio America. OCP also connected the community to the Federal Trade Commission and AARP events that occurred during National Consumer Protection Week and issued a press release on forced arbitration clauses which led to interviews with WDVM and NBC4 Washington. Staff also conducted a presentation at the Muslim Community Center on Senior Scams.
The meeting adjourned at 9:13 a.m.  The next meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, May 3, 2022, at 8:30 a.m.
